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SUBMISSION

To the Fisheries and Other Sea-related Legislation Committee

On the Foreshore and Seabed bill.

The current Foreshore and Seabed Bill is unjust and breaches the Treaty of Waitangi. This ill-conceived legislation will, if passed, haunt race-relations in New Zealand, causing division and grievance for many years to come. It is confiscation by law, an unacceptable act in the twenty-first century.

1. Injustice.

Maori, like other New Zealanders, have a right to access the law courts to decided disputes. The extinguishing of this possibility through legislation is cowardly and a breach of fundamental human rights. Maori will not forget or forgive. 

2. Breach of Te Tiriti O Waitangi.

The Treaty guarantees Maori possession of their lands and treasures. There is no clause in the Treaty, in English or Maori, that excludes the foreshores from being counted under one or both of these promises. Parliament may believe that it has the right to exclude the foreshore from the laws that apply to dry land, but that is a unilateral decision by one treaty partner. It is morally outrageous for the current Parliament to legislate over the top of the Treaty in an attempt to extinguish these rights. You may confiscate now, but Maori will remember. This law will leave your children and grandchildren to right a wrong committed not in ignorance, but in willful bad faith.

3. Ill-conceived.

If the aim of the law is to protect the foreshore for all to enjoy, acknowledge of Iwi ownership combined with covenants governing access and use would achieve this.  Blanket confiscating creates a new grievance. Ask yourselves, have the grievances of the last 160 years been forgotten? This law is a source of division, not progress.

Recommendations

As a Pakeha New Zealander, I am sickened by this bill. We all love the land, especially the beaches, but our love does not mean we own them. My neighbour has a more beautiful house than I do, and I love her house, but no matter how many times I visit it, it is still not mine. Please, so not pass a law that steals. Do not pass a law that blackens the future for all of us. Scrap this bill and consult with Maori. Think of alternatives that recognise Maori mana and keep the beaches open and peaceful for all.

